Garsington Parish Council

The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village School, Wheatley Road on Monday 7th November 2011 commencing at 7.30 pm. 

Present were Cllrs Anne Eastwood, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick, Judith Westgate and Chris Wright with G Russell in attendance. Also present for part of the meeting were County Cllr. David Turner, District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie and eleven members of the public

11/11/1.
Apologies for Absence

None; all councillors were present

11/11/2
Declarations of Interest

None

11/11/3
Election of Parish Council Chairman 2011/12

The Clerk explained that Godfrey Eden had written a letter of resignation as Chairman of the Parish Council and from the Council as well. Cllr Anne Eastwood proposed and Cllr John Hieatt seconded the nomination of Cllr Chris Wright as Chairman. Cllr Wright agreed to accept the nomination. He was unanimously elected and took the chair having signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office which was witnessed by the Clerk.

Cllr Wright said that in due course the Parish Council would ensure that Godfrey Eden was properly thanked for all the work that he has done for the Parish during his long period of service as a Councillor.

The Clerk said that this new vacancy on the Parish Council would be notified to residents. If deemed necessary by 10 or more residents an election would have to be called, but if not the Council would be free to co-opt a replacement. Prior to Godfrey’s resignation the Council already had three vacancies.

The Chairman said that there was an immediate need for someone to take over Godfrey’s supervision of the Play Area. For the time being all councillors agreed to share this responsibility. Cllr Hieatt offered to represent the Council on Remembrance Sunday since Cllr Wright will be away and this was agreed.

11/11/4.
Public Participation

David Anderson had brought some plans which showed proposals for changes at Garsington Manor. These plans will be circulated for information. A formal planning application will be made in the near future.

Mr James Twitchen told the Council that he has reported fly-tipping in Kiln Lane to District Council officials and was dissatisfied with their apparent lack of action. He explained that he is a potential purchaser of Kiln Farm and he asked what assistance might be available to improve the general state of the Lane. District Cllr Gillespie will contact him about this after the meeting.

Other residents also complained about Kiln Lane and the blocked ditch alongside it. County Cllr David Turner said that he would ask County officers to take up this matter. It was understood that the owner of 8 Kiln Lane had found a tenant for this property. Since the Council believes that the temporary planning permission that was granted to this dwelling is shortly to expire, possibly as soon as next month, District Cllr Gillespie said that she would take this up with her officers.

11/11/5.
Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 3rd October 2011
The Minutes as circulated were approved and signed as a true record.

11/11/6. 
Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the agenda

a. The Clerk reported that Mrs Osborn has written saying that she will inspect the problem trees in Pettiwell and take appropriate action.

b. PCSO Ken Cooney has been contacted about the bird of prey being kept at a residence in Elm Drive 

11/11/7
County Councillor’s Report

County Cllr David Turner reported on the open and ongoing case of enforcement against alleged planning violations at and around Greenwoods in Pettiwell. He has made contact with Chris Hodgkinson, the County Council’s planning officer who is dealing with the matter. Mr Hodgkinson had informed Cllr Turner that the house had been let to two taxi drivers, which explains the frequency with which taxis have been observed on or in front of the property. Cllr Turner said that he would raise the question over whether the amount of parking outside Greenwoods is a hazard to other drivers using Pettiwell and question the officer over the height of the hedge that is supposed to screen the activities that are carried out in the area behind the house.

The white lines in Wheatley Road have not been painted over the whole of the required length. There is no news yet about the signs for the school crossing.

County Cllr Turner said that GoRide is looking at trialling a service on both Saturday and Sunday and he is trying to get funding to pay for the preparatory work. The bid is being prepared for submission with 7-10 days for money allocated under the ‘Big Society’ project. Cllr Turner said that he though the contributions from Parish Councils would be less than he had previously estimated. The Parish Council agreed that up to £500 could be committed by Cllr Mike Patrick and Matthew Dovey if they were in agreement with the scheme as discussed by the forthcoming bus group meeting. The copy deadline for Garsington News was noted as 21st November.

11/11/8
District Councillor’s Report

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that she would ask one of the Planning Enforcement team to visit the site at the top of Tadpole Lane and that she would contact Mrs McInerney about her concerns at development at Kiln Farm, taking up the offer from Cllr Mike Patrick to pass on any information.
11/11/9
Finance: Balances and cheques for signature

Barclays Current Account at 31st October



£67,786.48

Barclays Tracker Account at 10th September


 
       £50.99

Bank of Ireland at 5th September




£40,096.09

(The whole balance will be withdrawn as soon as the November statement has been received and paid into the Barclays Current Account)

All the money that had been held on fixed term deposit with the Bank of Scotland has now been transferred to the Council’s Barclays current account.

The Council noted the Grundons October direct debit payment of £54.48 and approved the following cheques for payment:

SODC (Dog Bin Emptying)





       £34.98

Southern Electric






       £18.86

ColourPlus (Oct/Nov Newsletter)




     £831.21

Admin (October )






       £82.24

G Russell (Clerk’s salary)





     £369.69

Garsington Village Hall (on account)




£40,000.00

E Tipping (repayment for mower fuel)



       £32.10

Judith Westgate (repayment for Land Registry costs)

       £67.50

Positive Tree Care






     £375.00

E Tipping (annual payment)





  £1,100.00

Mr Tipping has queried his payments from the Council – the Clerk will ask the previous Chairman about the details of the recent agreement that he had made.

It was agreed that the Council should close the Barclays Tracker Account since it served no useful purpose. The funds will be paid into the Current Account.

11/11/10
Planning 

a.
Applications

P11/W1472 129 Oxford Road

Single-storey rear extension to existing bungalow.

The Council agreed to recommend this application for approval.

P11/W1569 24 The Hill 

Demolish existing single storey lean-to extension to the rear and replace with a two-storey extension with associated internal alterations providing a new garden room and relocated bedroom and bathroom. Extension and re-roofing of the existing garden store to form a summer house in the garden's North east corner.

The Council agreed to recommend this application for approval.

b.
Enforcement issues

These matters had been discussed during the County and District Councillors’ reports.

c.
Other Planning matters

The Council noted that the appeal for planning permission to develop land adjacent to St Mary’s Church was refused. Details of the Inspector’s decision will be circulated.
The Council’s ownership of the Memorial Playing Field has now been formally registered at The Land Registry.

11/11/11.
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk
None had been received.

11/11/12.
Burial Ground

An application for a new headstone with full length slab set flush to the turf was approved. The proposed dimensions and specification conform to the Council’s published regulations. The Clerk will emphasise to the applicant the importance of the requirement that the slab is level with the surrounding area so that maintenance tasks are not made more difficult.

11/11/13
Village Maintenance / Play Area repairs

The remedial work that is being carried out by Playdale is believed to be complete, although the company has not yet submitted its invoice. Cllrs Anne Eastwood, Judy Westgate and Mike Patrick agreed to form a playbark ‘working party’.

Cllr Patrick said that he had given the go-ahead for some work on a cherry tree near Birch Road. He said that some trees ordered for the burial ground have not yet been delivered

11/11/14
Sports & Social Club Lease
The new lease has not yet been put into writing and the Council expressed its surprise and concern at the time that this is taking, The Clerk will again remind Amanda Benham about this and ask that the Council should receive a copy for its final approval before it is sent to the Sports Club for signature.

The Sports Club has a meeting on 22nd November about funding future improvements to their building. Cllr Patrick will attend on the Council’s behalf.

The Clerk reported that Turneys have valued the ride-on mower at approximately £7,000 if offered to the market just before the start of next season.

11/11/15
Village Hall Project
Cllr Patrick reported that all work is progressing to plan. There are still some formalities to be completed before all the grant money is actually paid.

11/11/16
Bus Service Review

The Council noted that a double-decker bus is now being used to provide the early morning commuter service. It is expected that more information about future services will be available at the Council’s December meeting.

11/11/17
Any Other Business
a.
It was proposed by Cllr Mike Patrick that the Council should appoint a Vice-Chairman. Cllr Mrs Anne Eastwood was unanimously elected

b.
It was agreed that if a councillor did not respond to an email seeking his/her views on any particular matter, the councillor’s opinion should be requested by telephone. It should not be assumed that the email had been received and read if there was no evidence of a response.

c.
When a councillor agrees to carry our any action as a result of a decision being taken at a Parish Council meeting, that person’s name should be recorded in the Minutes as being responsible. The Clerk said that in future he would provide all Councillors with a more detailed agenda to facilitate more detailed note-taking.

Meeting closed at 8.55 p.m.

Garsington Parish Council

A Special Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village School, Wheatley Road on Monday 28th November 2011 commencing at 7.30 pm. 

The Chairman, Cllr Chris Wright, presided; present were Cllrs Anne Eastwood, John Hieatt and Judith Westgate with G Russell in attendance. Also present for part of the meeting was District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie.

1.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were accepted from Cllr Mike Patrick who was away.

2
Declarations of Interest

None

3
Public Participation

None

4
Parliamentary Constituency Boundary Review

a). Proposal to change the name of the Henley Parliamentary Constituency;
The Council agreed to support the suggestion that the name of the Constituency should be changed to reflect more accurately the actual area that it included. The name ‘South East Oxfordshire’ was agreed.

b). Proposal to change the boundary of the Henley Parliamentary Constituency;
The Council had no objection to the inclusion of Radley within the Constituency but it had very strong objections to becoming part of Oxford East – an idea that has been proposed by others during the consultation period. Garsington and those nearby parishes that have also been selected to become part of Oxford East have a strong rural identity and it would be wrong for them to be lumped into an area that is wholly urban.

The Clerk was instructed to communicate the Parish Council’s views to the Boundary Commission by the deadline of Monday 5th December 2011.

5
Any Other Business

a.
Cllr Anne Eastwood signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office of Vice-Chairman which was witnessed by the Clerk.

b.
It was suggested that Paul Bolam should be co-opted to the Council to fill one of the vacancies that has existed since the Parish Council Election in May. It was unanimously agreed that this invitation to join the Council be made as soon as possible. The Clerk said that he was already seeing Paul Bolam on another matter and he would pass on the Council’s request.

c.
Tadpole Lane planning issue; some photographs have been taken which clearly show that cars are being parked on part of a field which has been designated as being for agricultural use. The field is thought to belong to The Queen’s College. The reason for the cars being parked there is unknown but it could be linked to a nearby business that is possibly trading in motor vehicles.

d.
Elm Drive shops; a member of SODC’s Planning Enforcement team has recently visited the site and official warnings have been given. This means that enforcement action can be taken immediately, should there be any other incidents that contravene planning regulations.

Meeting closed at 7.58 p.m.

